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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE 
HEALTH AND WELLBEING SCRUTINY 

COMMITTEE 
HELD ON 27th NOVEMBER 2024 

 
 
 
PRESENT: Councillor C Bain (Chair), Councillors R Claymore, M Couchman, 

S Doyle, H Hadley, P Pallett and A Wells 
 

  
CABINET: 
GUEST: 
 

Councillor Sarah Daniels 
Lee Bates, Community Together CIC 
 

 
The following officers were present: Joanne Sands (Assistant Director 
Partnerships), Leanne Costello (Senior Scrutiny and Democratic Services 
Officer), Laura Sandland (Democratic and Executive Support Officer) and 
Michelle Kiernan (Democratic Services Assistant) 
 
 
 
 
 

39 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor M Bailey. 
 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor N Statham and Councillor M 
Couchman attended as a substitute. 
 

40 MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING  
 
The minutes of the previous meeting held on 24th October 2024 were approved 
as a correct record. 
 
(Moved by Councillor R Claymore and seconded by Councillor S Doyle) 
 

41 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
There were none. 
 

42 UPDATE FROM THE CHAIR  
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The Chair updated the Committee that he had had a constructive meeting with   
Jo Sands around the role of the Committee within the Borough. 
 

43 RESPONSES TO REPORTS OF THE HEALTH & WELLBEING SCRUTINY 
COMMITTEE  
 
There were none. 
 

44 CONSIDERATION OF MATTERS REFERRED TO THE HEALTH & 
WELLBEING SCRUTINY COMMITTEE FROM CABINET OR COUNCIL  
 
There were none. 
 

45 UPDATE ON HEALTH RELATED MATTERS CONSIDERED BY 
STAFFORDSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL  
 
The Chair confirmed that there was no digest circulated ahead of the meeting and 
noted that County Councillor J Jones was absent.  
 
The Chair confirmed that he had attended the most recent meeting of the Health 
and care Overview and Scrutiny Committee at County where he had highlighted 
Community Mental Health, General Practise and Dentistry and Tamworth and 
they are all on the future work plan of the Committee. 
 

46 UPDATE ON HOUSING DAMP & MOULD  
 
The Chair confirmed that the expected report was not ready and would be 
deferred to the next meeting but Officers have offered a briefing session on this 
matter with the Committee and the Chair invited all Members to attend. 
 

47 IMPACT OF CHANGES TO WINTER FUEL ALLOWANCE/PENSION CREDIT  
 
The Chair welcomed the Assistant Director, Partnerships who introduced Lee 
Bates from the Community Together CIC who would be provided a presentation 
on behalf of partners on what the Council are doing with their Partners around the 
impact of the winter fuel allowance changes and getting residents to apply for 
Pension credit before handing over to Lee Bates who talked through the 
presentation confirming that today was Fuel Poverty awareness day. That 
Tamworth were very good at partnership working  and that hose partners  have 
been encouraging people to claim Pension Credit to be eligible for the Winter 
Fuel Allowance. 
 
It was confirmed that the deadline for claiming Pension credit was the 21st 
December in order to get this year’s Winter Fuel Allowance payment highlighting 
the following information. 
 
The Committee made the following comments/observations and asked the 
following questions: 
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1. Whether you still had to apply for the Winter Fuel Allowance if you were 
receiving Pension credit? 
It was confirmed that a form had to be completed but that the CIC could 
assist with as well as applying for other benefits that you may be entitled to 
if you are entitled to Pension Credit such as Council Tax Reduction.  

2. Whether there were any plans to drop in to Places of Welcome to talk to 
people rather than them coming to the CIC? 
It was confirmed that the check and claim session were mobile and that 
this suggestion would be taken on board. 

3. Whether all Council properties contained efficient central heating. 
The Officer was unable to answer this question but agreed to provide a 
written response. 

4. The Committee acknowledged that there could be a number of causes for 
food insecurities including poverty/cost-of-living crisis, food supplies 
chains, but that this can lead to residents buying cheaper rather than 
healthy food leading to obesity and other health related conditions and 
whether the Council has a food champion and if not whether this was 
something that the Council should consider. A recommendation was made 
around this. 
The Officer confirmed that there was work being done on Health Inqualities 
in this area by the Integrated Care Board and some funding was expected 
in this area. It was also confirmed that the Local authority was keen to look 
at food nutrition and cooking sessions had been run with tenants to 
educate them that you can cook in a healthy way for a reasonable cost. 

5. Whether there were figures on how many people who were entitled to but 
were not claiming Pension Credit? 
It was confirmed that the data suggested that there were approximately 
3444 pensioners that could apply for Pension Credit in Tamworth and 1600 
claim pension credit (This was taken from ONS data). 
The Committee acknowledged that for some there was a stigma around 
claiming benefits. 

6. The Committee highlighted that it would be useful to look at the voluntary 
sector to ensure that work is not being duplicated, perhaps through an 
audit of the provisional of the services that is in place. 

7. Whether there could be a place on the website where people could find 
details of the community groups and whether this could be easy to get too 
as it was highlighted that the website could be difficult to navigate? 
It was confirmed that the Council were steering away from maintaining as 
database as the CIC have the community directory and Staffordshire 
Connects hold lots of information, however they would like to look into a 
landing page with the Strategic partnership. 
It was confirmed that the CIC had also created some bespoke directories 
with UKSPF funding for areas such as Mental Health support and services, 
Dementia, Long term Health Conditions and Social Activities. 
It was clarified that lots of those were funded groups but the impact of 
smaller groups was really important. 
 
The Committee resolve to Recommend to Cabinet: 
 
1. The appointment of a food champion to work with the 
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Portfolio Holder to look at the food insecurities data and 
promote food security across Tamworth. 

  
 (Moved by Councillor C Bain and seconded by Councillor M 

Couchman) 
 

 
48 WORKING GROUP UPDATES  

 
There were none. 
 

49 FORWARD PLAN  
 
There were no new items identified from the Forward plan. 
 

50 HEALTH & WELLBEING SCRUTINY WORK PLAN  
 
The Committee highlight that they would like to see the following items added to 
the work plan for future meetings and that Work Planning Proposal forms would 
be completed –  
 
➢ Community mental health provision within the borough. 
➢ An audit of services available across Tamworth including the voluntary, 

community and faith sector. 
  

  
 Chair  
 

 


